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 1 

        DRAFT  2 

Town of Sandown 3 

P.O. Box 1756 4 

Sandown, NH 03873 5 

 6 

Deliberative Town Meeting   7 

Saturday, February 1, 2020 8 

 9 

Town Officials Present: Moderator Kevin Major, Chairman of the Board of Selectmen  Thomas 10 

Tombarello, Vice Chairman Darren Hudgins, Selectman Bruce Z. Cleveland, Selectman Eric 11 

Olsen, Town Counsel Attorney Diane Gorrow, Town Clerk/Tax Collector Dawn Nicolaisen, 12 

Deputy Town Clerk/Tax Collector Tanya Gaynor, Budget Committee Members: Chairman 13 

Suzanne Reynolds, Vice Chairman Steven Finnegan, Lorna Walker,  Amanda Knight, Kevin 14 

Kontos, Chris Edris, Town Administrator, Lynne Blaisdell, Finance Director Gayle Hamel, 15 

Supervisors of the Checklist Rosemarie Bruno, Diane Thompson and Heather Zagranis and 16 

Recording Secretary Paula Gulla.  17 

 18 

Moderator Kevin Major called the 2020 Town of Sandown Deliberative Session to order at 19 

9:01 am on Saturday, February 1, 2020 at the Sandown Town Hall, 320 Main Street, Sandown, 20 

New Hampshire. Boy Scouts Ben Winter and Dale Lavoie led the body in the recitation of the 21 

Pledge of Allegiance.   22 

 23 

The Moderator read the Rules of Order and pointed out handouts were available to all on the 24 

table. He also advised those in attendance they could check-in with the Supervisors of the 25 

Checklist to obtain their voting cards.  26 

 27 

Warrant Article 1.  To choose all necessary Town Officers for the ensuing year (to be voted 28 

by ballot March 10, 2020).  29 

 30 

Voting will take place at the Town Hall and polls will be open from 8:00 am to 8:00 pm.  31 

 32 

Warrant Article 2. Shall the Town raise and appropriate as an operating budget, not 33 

including appropriations by special warrant articles and other appropriations voted 34 

separately, the amounts set forth on the budget posted with the warrant or as amended by 35 

vote of the first session, for the purposes set forth therein, totaling $4,319,408.  Should this 36 

article be defeated, the default budget shall be $4,116,870, which is the same as last year, 37 

with certain adjustments required by previous action of the Town or by law; or the 38 

governing body may hold one special meeting, in accordance with RSA 40:13, X and XVI, 39 

to take up the issue of a revised operating budget only. This operating budget warrant 40 

article does not include appropriations contained in ANY other warrant articles.  41 

Estimated tax impact of this article is $6.57 per thousand.  42 

(Recommended by the Board of Selectmen:  5-0-0) 43 

(Recommended by the Budget Committee:   6-1-0) 44 

 45 

MOTION by Steve Brown to place Special Warrant Article 2 on the ballot  46 

SECOND by Tom Tombarello  47 

 48 
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 49 

David Solomon stated the Highway budget is where it needs to be, but other budgets are not and 50 

one of those is the Recreation budget. The following motion represents a reduction in payroll, 51 

insurance and benefits bringing the Recreation Director position back to part-time  52 

 53 

MOTION by David Solomon to reduce the budget by $38,000  54 

SECOND by Pam Merrill  55 

 56 

The Moderator pointed out the body can only reduce the bottom line budget amount and not 57 

make specific reductions to any budget.  58 

 59 

Chris Longchamps stated his experience with the Recreation department is excellent and he has 2 60 

children in the program which benefits the town and why cut the budget.  61 

 62 

Chris True asked what the impact would be to the taxpayer of the $38,000 reduction.  63 

 64 

Gayle Hamel stated it would reduce the tax impact by $.05 per thousand.  65 

 66 

David Solomon clarified this is to offset the budget increase and not intended to reduce taxes.  67 

He intended to put some money into infrastructure.  68 

 69 

Darren Hudgins asked if this was to cut or relocate funds and it was not fair to say the decrease is 70 

to properly fund the budget. This is either a cut or not.  71 

 72 

David Solomon is looking for somewhere to absorb the increases.  73 

 74 

Matthew Brown stated 30 years ago there was not a Recreation department when he was young. 75 

He now has 4 children in the Recreation programs and why take funding away from the children.  76 

 77 

Marianne Staska stated the programs take care of kids, seniors, offer yoga etc.  78 

 79 

Sue Reynolds stated bringing the Rec Director position back to a stipend or part-time position is 80 

not a decision for this body to make.  It is the Board of Selectmen’s purview and noted that if 81 

this cut is made, it does not make the position part-time.  82 

 83 

Amanda Knight agreed and stated this is a lot of work for one person and felt it would be more 84 

efficient as a full time position.  85 

 86 

VOTE: MOTION to reduce the budget by $38,000 FAILED  87 

 88 

Bill Blanchard commended the Department Heads and staff for a good job but thought strategies 89 

need to be determined to reduce taxes.  90 

 91 

Steve Brown stated that is a great idea but the forum for that discussion is with the Board of 92 

Selectmen and not here.  93 

 94 

Bill Blanchard stated he brought it up because it depends on how he votes here.  95 

 96 

Darren Hudgins stated the cell tower article coming up later may reduce taxes.  97 

 98 
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Sheila Lowes explained the town portion of the taxes is a small portion of the total tax and the 100 

school is the larger portion.  101 

 102 

MOTION by David Solomon to reduce the budget by $6,500  103 

SECOND by John Sheats  104 

 105 

David Solomon stated this represents a reduction to the summer recreation program.  106 

 107 

VOTE: MOTION to reduce the budget by $6,500 FAILS  108 

 109 

Chris Edris pointed out the $6.57 tax impact raises a $300,000 home by approximately $1,500 110 

and the entire budget by $1,971.  111 

 112 

Bill Blanchard asked for the tax impact of the difference of the budget and default budget.  113 

 114 

Gayle Hamel stated $.39 per thousand.  115 

 116 

Lynne Blaisdell stated it was about $100 on a $250,000 home.  117 

 118 

Tyler Marcotte asked if the tax impact of the default budget could be added to the article.  119 

 120 

Atty. Gorrow stated the governing body adds the tax impacts to the article and the tax impact of 121 

the default budget could be added.  122 

 123 

Bill Blanchard stated other articles have the tax impact and he felt it should be added for the 124 

default budget and there is no impact listed.  125 

 126 

Gayle Hamel stated the tax impact of the default budget would be $6.27.  127 

 128 

Moderator noted a motion would need to be made to add this to the article.  129 

 130 

After a brief discussion on the wording, the following motion was made.  131 

 132 

MOTION by Bill Blanchard to revise the tax impact wording to state:  133 

‘Estimated tax impact of the proposed operating budget of this article is $6.57 per thousand.  134 

Estimated tax impact of the default budget of this article is $6.27 per thousand.’ 135 

SECOND by Pam Merrill  136 

 137 

VOTE: Motion to alter the wording of the tax impact of warrant article 2 as noted above 138 

PASSED  139 

 140 

Warrant Article 2 will now read:  141 

 142 

Warrant Article 2. Shall the Town raise and appropriate as an operating budget, not 143 

including appropriations by special warrant articles and other appropriations voted 144 

separately, the amounts set forth on the budget posted with the warrant or as amended by 145 

vote of the first session, for the purposes set forth therein, totaling $4,319,408.  Should this 146 

article be defeated, the default budget shall be $4,116,870, which is the same as last year, 147 

with certain adjustments required by previous action of the Town or by law; or the  148 
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governing body may hold one special meeting, in accordance with RSA 40:13, X and XVI, 150 

to take up the issue of a revised operating budget only. This operating budget warrant 151 

article does not include appropriations contained in ANY other warrant articles.  152 

Estimated tax impact of the proposed operating budget of this article is $6.57 per thousand.  153 

Estimated tax impact of the default budget of this article is $6.27 per thousand.  154 

(Recommended by the Board of Selectmen: 5-0-0)  155 

(Recommended by the Budget Committee:  6-1-0) 156 

 157 

John Kratz commented on the summer program as a positive but felt it could be more efficient 158 

and stated other towns’ costs are half again more than our program. We should be looking at 159 

increase to out of town residents and see what the income threshold is for our residents and 160 

maybe offer a break.  161 

 162 

Deb Brown explained that our program is more expensive that Plaistow and Atkinson but less 163 

expensive than Hampstead recreation program.  The difference is that those towns contribute to 164 

their recreation programs.  There are 5-8 children from out of town.  The Recreation department 165 

does not investigate the financial background and income levels of residents. If there is a 166 

financial hardship, the residents are directed to the Town Welfare Director.  167 

 168 

John Kratz stated he was being more specific to privately owned recreation programs such as 169 

Sandlots, Camp Lincoln and not other towns’ recreation programs and he is trying to alleviate 170 

the tax burden.  171 

 172 

Deb Brown stated those are run by private companies.  The Recreation payroll is the largest item 173 

but that is covered by the user fees.  Last year’s costs were $52,000 and the fees covered the 174 

entire amount.   175 

 176 

MOTION by David Solomon to reduce the budget by $40,600 177 

SECOND by John Sheats 178 

 179 

David Solomon stated he is looking for offsets not to reduce programs. 180 

 181 

Chris True asked for the tax impact of this reduction.  182 

 183 

Gayle Hamel stated it would be $.06 per thousand.  184 

 185 

VOTE: MOTION to reduce the budget by $40,600 FAILS  186 

 187 

David Solomon stated the plowing line was reduced by $4,000 and since the block grant funds 188 

are not set in stone, he made the following motion.  189 

 190 

MOTION by David Solomon to increase the budget by $4,000  191 

SECOND by Joel Loguidice  192 

 193 

Bill Blanchard questioned if it was a guarantee that block grant could be reduced.  194 

 195 

Paula Gulla stated that it had been reduced in previous years but there had been no reduction for 196 

the past 3 years at least.  197 

 198 
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VOTE: MOTION to increase the budget by $4,000 FAILS  200 

 201 

John Donahue commented on adding the tax impact line regarding the default budget as 202 

dangerous because people may just look at the lower tax impact and vote for the default budget.  203 

 204 

John Kratz stated he thinks the library hours should be varied which would reduce the library 205 

budget by $53,000.  206 

 207 

The Moderator pointed out that motion failed.  208 

 209 

Bill Blanchard thinks the estimated tax impact on the default budget will help people decide.   210 

 211 

Diana True questioned where the $53,000 amount came from and she pointed out the early 212 

morning hours help moms with children and the evening hours help those who work.  Patrons 213 

have asked to have the library open on Friday, a day when it is currently closed.  She is not sure 214 

what the dollar impact would be to lessen the library hours.  215 

 216 

Paula Bonin stated she was impressed at the turnout but reminded the body that the school 217 

deliberative is where people should attend since that budget is up by 15 million dollars. We live 218 

in a community and we shouldn’t take it all away.  219 

 220 

John Kratz stated he is not talking about reducing services.  221 

 222 

Amanda Knight stated that in a list of towns like ours, we are in the middle for costs to run the 223 

library  224 

 225 

Tina Owens stated the library is fiscally responsible and reducing hours would hinder those who 226 

are unemployed and seeking job searches, children for the resources available to them and even 227 

for those who are using the library as a safe environment.  This reduction would affect library 228 

staff and their jobs.  229 

 230 

Carroll Bassett asked if this discussion was out of order.  231 

 232 

Tina Owens felt it was a good discussion. 233 

 234 

Chris True stated this is a bottom line budget and noted we voted the Selectmen in to take this all 235 

into consideration and we need to understand the Selectmen can do what they want regarding 236 

budget reductions.  237 

 238 

Bruce Cleveland stated he voted against the budget last year but recommended it this year.  He 239 

noted it is not perfect but felt departments did a good job with their budgets.  The 2 budgets in 240 

question are only 1% of the total budget and it is a sliver that he doesn’t agree with.   241 

 242 

MOTION by Peter Stock to remove the previous amendment on the estimated tax impact of the 243 

default budget  244 

SECOND by John Donahue  245 

 246 

Bill Blanchard stated he voted against the budget last year.  247 

 248 
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Tyler Marcotte stated he is in sales and thinks the notation is a benefit.  250 

 251 

Mark Sherwood agreed this portion is only 1% of the budget but what about the other 99%. He 252 

supports revoking the amendment. 253 

 254 

Bill Blanchard feels people should make an educated decision and by removing the notation, you 255 

are taking away that component. 256 

 257 

Chris True stated was undecided at first but after getting more information, he feels this shows 258 

transparency and it should be up to the voters to decide.  259 

 260 

Kate Winter supports the amendment and feels it should remain. 261 

 262 

VOTE: MOTION to remove the previous amendment on the estimated tax impact of the default 263 

budget FAILS  264 

 265 

Dave Cheney stated we need to educate our neighbors about the budget, and he made a 266 

MOTION to move the question.  267 

 268 

The Moderator stated you cannot move the question and comment on the article at the same 269 

time.  270 

 271 

MOTION by Julianna Ball to move the question  272 

SECOND by Scott Bassett  273 

 274 

VOTE: MOTION to move the question PASSED  275 

 276 

Warrant Article 2 will be moved to the ballot as amended  277 

 278 

MOTION by Tom Tombarello to restrict reconsideration on Warrant Article 2  279 

SECOND by Darren Hudgins    280 

 281 

VOTE: MOTION to restrict reconsideration PASSED  282 

 283 

The meeting recessed at 10:30 am and reconvened at 10:45 am  284 

 285 

Warrant Article 3. Shall the Town vote to raise and appropriate and authorize the 286 

Selectmen to accept a Highway Block Grant an amount expected to be received in the sum 287 

of One Hundred Seventy One Thousand One Dollars ($171,001) for the road improvement 288 

programs to be recommended by the Sandown Highway Department and approved by the 289 

Sandown Board of Selectmen, said sum to be supplied by the State of New Hampshire.  290 

Estimated tax impact of this warrant article is $0 291 

(Recommended by the Board of Selectmen:  5-0-0)  292 

(Recommended by the Budget Committee:   7-0-0) 293 

 294 

MOTION by Bruce Cleveland to place Warrant Article 3 on the ballot  295 

SECOND by Sue Reynolds    296 

 297 

There was no discussion on Warrant Article 3.  298 
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Warrant Article 3 will be moved to the ballot as written.  300 

 301 

 302 

Special Warrant Article 4. Shall the Town vote to raise and appropriate the sum of Three 303 

Hundred Seventy Thousand Dollars ($370,000) to be added to the previously established 304 

Road Improvement Capital Reserve Fund.   305 

Estimated tax impact of this article is $.56 per thousand.  306 

(Recommended by the Board of Selectmen:  5-0-0)  307 

(Recommended by the Budget Committee:   7-0-0) 308 

 309 

MOTION by Bruce Cleveland to place Special Warrant Article 4 on the ballot  310 

SECOND by Eric Olsen   311 

 312 

There was no discussion on Special Warrant Article 4.  313 

 314 

Special Warrant Article 4 will be moved to the ballot as written.  315 

 316 

 317 

Special Warrant Article 5.  Shall the Town vote to authorize the Selectmen to enter into a 318 

long-term lease/purchase agreement not to exceed five years in the amount of Forty Five 319 

Thousand Dollars ($45,000) for the purpose of leasing/purchasing cardiac monitoring 320 

equipment for the Fire and Rescue Department and to raise and appropriate the sum of 321 

Fifteen Thousand Dollars ($15,000) for the first year’s payment.  This lease/purchase 322 

agreement contains an escape clause. This article is designated as a special warrant article 323 

by the Board of Selectmen.   324 

Estimated tax impact of this article is $.02 per thousand.  325 

(Recommended by the Board of Selectmen:  5-0-0)  326 

(Recommended by the Budget Committee:   7-0-0) 327 

 328 

MOTION by Bruce Cleveland to place Special Warrant Article 5 on the ballot  329 

SECOND by Tom Tombarello  330 

 331 

Jonathan Goldman, Rescue Captain explained the current equipment no longer meets the 332 

standards, cannot be refurbished and needs to be replaced. He is hoping to obtain a 3-year lease 333 

that is less than the $15,000.   334 

 335 

Chris Edris asked for an explanation of the escape clause.  336 

 337 

Jonathan Goldman stated that for municipalities, there needs to be an escape clause in every 338 

lease to nullify the contract should funding not be approved in any year of the contract.  339 

 340 

Several other questions were addressed including the fact that voters should be made aware that 341 

the equipment must be removed from the vehicle by 2021 and that not having current equipment 342 

will negatively affect treatment of cardiac patients.  343 

 344 

Dean Sotirakopolous suggested making the amount for the first year’s payment ‘up to’ $15,000.  345 

 346 

Atty. Gorrow explained that is not acceptable language and that the Department of Revenue 347 

Administration (DRA) needs amounts to be a certain sum.   348 



February 1, 2020  

Page 8 of 18 

 349 

Lynne Blaisdell also noted that if the first year’s payment was less than $15,000 any unexpended 350 

funds could be encumbered towards the next year’s payment.  351 

 352 

Warrant Article 5 will be moved to the ballot as written.  353 

 354 

 355 

Special Warrant Article 6.  Shall the Town vote to raise and appropriate the sum of One 356 

Hundred Fifty Thousand Dollars ($150,000) for site work and construction of a new salt 357 

shed at the Highway Garage. Costs will be offset by $ 62,866 of unassigned fund balance, 358 

which represents the 2019 Municipal Aid received and $67,366 Municipal Aid to be 359 

received in 2020. This will be a non-lapsing warrant article and will not lapse until the 360 

project is completed or by December 31, 2025, whichever is sooner.  361 

Estimated tax impact of this article is $.23 per thousand.  362 

(Recommended by the Board of Selectmen:        5-0-0)  363 

(Not Recommended by the Budget Committee:  1-6-0) 364 

 365 

MOTION by Bruce Cleveland to put Special Warrant Article 6 on the ballot  366 

SECOND by Eric Olsen  367 

 368 

Bill Blanchard asked why the Budget Committee did not recommend this article.  369 

 370 

Sue Reynolds explained that she fully supports the salt shed but felt the municipal aid money 371 

should be spent to reduce taxes.  372 

 373 

Steve Finnegan stated he felt this was not the right year to do the salt shed.  374 

 375 

Bruce Cleveland explained the town already has $62,866 and the other half of the municipal aid 376 

is coming.  The site work on the shed will cost about $20,000 or less.  The current shed is small 377 

and material freezes making it more work and manpower to break up the chunks of material prior 378 

to use.  This new shed has a 15-20 year shelf life and the old shed will be used for sand and the 379 

new shed for salt.  Vehicles can also be stored under the new shed when the salt supply is low.  380 

For an estimated tax impact of $.23 per thousand on the full appropriation, Mr. Cleveland stated 381 

this is a no-brainer. The tax impact may be less, and this new shed will help with stormwater 382 

requirements and reduce hauling costs since the shed will hold much more than the old shed.  383 

 384 

Darren Hudgins stated this is a necessary infrastructure and we can get it at 20% of the actual 385 

cost with the municipal aid funds.  386 

 387 

Sue Reynolds explained that this article was presented a bit out of the ordinary process.  At the 388 

time of the public hearing there were 3 different versions of this article and the Selectmen had 389 

not yet made their decision which one would go on the ballot.  The Budget committee was asked 390 

to make recommendations on all 3 versions, and she did vote in favor of a different version.  If 391 

this article is not changed here, then the budget committee cannot change their recommendation.  392 

 393 

Chris Edris felt the Budget Committee voted on their preference of the three articles rather than 394 

voting on the versions independently.  395 

 396 

John Kratz asked if this cost includes labor.  397 

 398 
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 399 

Bruce Cleveland stated yes, all costs are included.  400 

 401 

Alex Dunbar asked if the Budget Committee could change their recommendation. 402 

 403 

MOTION by Bruce Cleveland to change the dollar amount to $149,000  404 

SECOND by Darren Hudgins  405 

 406 

The Moderator asked for verification that this would allow the Budget Committee to change their 407 

recommendation.  408 

 409 

Atty Gorrow stated yes, if the dollar amount changes.  410 

 411 

Amanda Knight suggested adding a dollar instead.  412 

 413 

Alex Dunbar asked if the changes could have a notation on the article.  414 

 415 

Atty Gorrow stated the changes would go onto the ballot.  416 

 417 

Sue Reynolds asked if the recommendation could be changed here at this meeting.  418 

 419 

Atty Gorrow stated the legal way would be for the Budget Committee to hold a legal meeting to 420 

change their recommendation, however, if they changed it here, that action does not affect the 421 

validity of the article.  422 

 423 

VOTE:  MOTION to change the dollar amount to $149,000 PASSED  424 

 425 

Sue Reynolds requested the Budget Committee vote on their recommendation at this time. 426 

 427 

The Moderator asked if there was any further discussion on Special Warrant Article 6.  428 

 429 

Dave Cheney questioned the tax impact and wondered if it should reflect the appropriation after 430 

the municipal aid money.  431 

 432 

Atty Gorrow stated the Selectmen determine the estimated tax impact and this notion had been 433 

discussed.  This is not an exact science, but it was determined to estimate the tax impact on the 434 

gross appropriation.  435 

 436 

Dave Cheney asked if the tax impact could be changed after today.  437 

 438 

Atty. Gorrow stated yes.  439 

 440 

Chris True stated he was in support of using the municipal aid money to cut the tax rate.  441 

 442 

David Solomon asked if this money could be put into the Highway Capital Reserve Fund.  443 

 444 

Lynne Blaisdell stated only money left over from the plowing line item could be used.  445 

 446 

Tom Tombarello stated he had discussed this over with Artie and we need this new shed.  447 

 448 
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 449 

Special Warrant Article 6 will be moved to the ballot as amended.  450 

 451 

MOTION by Sue Reynolds to recommend the article as amended  452 

SECOND by Chris Edris  453 

 454 

ROLL CALL VOTE:  Kontos-no, Edris-yes, Knight-yes, Walker-no, Finnegan-no, Reynolds-no, 455 

Tombarello-yes 456 

Not Recommended by the Budget Committee 3-4-0 457 

 458 

Special Warrant Article 6 will now read:  459 

 460 

Special Warrant Article 6.  Shall the Town vote to raise and appropriate the sum of One 461 

Hundred Forty Nine Thousand Nine Hundred Ninety Nine Dollars ($149,999) for site work 462 

and construction of a new salt shed at the Highway Garage. Costs will be offset by $ 62,866 463 

of unassigned fund balance, which represents the 2019 Municipal Aid received and $67,366 464 

Municipal Aid to be received in 2020. This will be a non-lapsing warrant article and will 465 

not lapse until the project is completed or by December 31, 2025, whichever is sooner.  466 

Estimated tax impact of this article is $.23 per thousand.  467 

(Recommended by the Board of Selectmen:        5-0-0)  468 

(Not Recommended by the Budget Committee:  3-4-0) 469 

 470 

 471 

Special Warrant Article 7.  Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of Thirty 472 

Thousand Dollars ($30,000) for the purpose of site work and expansion costs of the Center 473 

Cemetery.  This article is designated as a special warrant article by the Board of Selectmen.   474 

Estimated tax impact of this article is $.05 per thousand.  475 

(Recommended by the Board of Selectmen:  5-0-0)  476 

(Recommended by the Budget Committee:   6-0-1) 477 

 478 

MOTION by Tom Tombarello to place Special Warrant Article 7 on the ballot  479 

SECOND by Eric Olsen  480 

 481 

Carroll Bassett, Cemetery Trustee, explained that there are only 12 double graves and 1 single 482 

grave left in the current Center Cemetery, that more graves are needed and required.  This project 483 

would significantly increase the number of graves and much of the work is being done 484 

voluntarily. The project includes the excavation, stump removal, topsoil and fencing which 485 

represents much of the cost in the warrant article.  486 

 487 

Bruce Cleveland asked how many additional graves this will provide and the cost of the graves 488 

currently  489 

 490 

Carroll Bassett stated 640 graves would be created and graves are $200 each.  Half of the cost 491 

goes for perpetual care and half goes into the cemetery maintenance fund. The town budget is 492 

$3,801.   493 

 494 

Darren Hudgins stated that this article failed last year in an amount of $38,000.   This year, the 495 

cemetery trustees reduced the article to $30,000 and will put in $8,000 from the cemetery funds.  496 

 497 

 498 
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 499 

Tom Tombarello read RSA 289:2 which confirms that municipalities… ‘shall provide one or 500 

more suitable cemeteries for the interment of deceased persons’.  501 

 502 

Steve Finnegan stated he supports the article especially since so much of the work is being done 503 

for free and the costs could have been significantly higher.  504 

 505 

Steve Brown stated that there are only 12 gravesites left and we can’t wait on this project.  506 

 507 

Chris True asked why the cost of the graves isn’t enough to cover the future needs.  508 

 509 

Carroll Bassett stated they try and keep the costs down since funeral expenses are so high and 510 

some residents experience hardship with those costs.  They ask just enough for the graves to 511 

cover their costs.  512 

 513 

Warrant Article 7 will be moved to the ballot as written.  514 

 515 

 516 

Special Warrant Article 8. Shall the Town vote to raise and appropriate the sum of One 517 

Hundred Twenty Five Thousand Dollars ($125,000) to be added to the Bridge Capital 518 

Reserve Fund previously established.    519 

Estimated tax impact of this article is $.19 per thousand.  520 

(Recommended by the Board of Selectmen:  5-0-0)  521 

(Recommended by the Budget Committee:   7-0-0) 522 

 523 

MOTION by Tom Tombarello to place Special Warrant Article 8 on the ballot  524 

SECOND by Eric Olsen  525 

 526 

Tom Tombarello noted the town applied for State Aid for Phillips Rd bridge and we are on the 527 

schedule for 2027 with an expected cost of 1.1 million dollars and an 80/20 split with the state.  528 

In order to be ready for 2027, the costs have been divided over the upcoming 7 years.  Phillips 529 

Road Bridge had a temporary fix 3 years ago and if this replacement project is not funded, the 530 

bridge may have to be closed in the future.   531 

 532 

Brian Beliveau stated in his opinion, Phillips Road bridge won’t last 10 years.  533 

 534 

Bruce Cleveland explained this is long term project.  If the bridge closes then emergency 535 

services are re-routed, commutes are longer, and this is a good savings plan rather than having to 536 

appropriate the entire amount at once.  537 

 538 

Special Warrant Article 8 will be moved to the ballot as written.  539 

 540 

 541 

Special Warrant Article 9. Shall the Town vote to raise and appropriate the sum of 542 

Thirteen Thousand Seven Hundred Fifty Dollars ($13,750) to be added to the Revaluation 543 

Capital Reserve Fund previously established. 544 

Estimated tax impact of this article is $.02 per thousand.  545 

(Recommended by the Board of Selectmen:  5-0-0)  546 

(Recommended by the Budget Committee:   7-0-0) 547 

 548 
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 549 

MOTION by Tom Tombarello to put Special Warrant Article 9 on the ballot  550 

SECOND by Bruce Cleveland   551 

 552 

Tom Tombarello stated this article failed last year and the amount this year reflects what is 553 

needed to catch up to what is needed before the next revaluation.  The town is mandated to do a 554 

revaluation every 5 years.  555 

 556 

Special Warrant Article 9 will be moved to the ballot as written.   557 

 558 

 559 

Special Warrant Article 10. Shall the Town vote to raise and appropriate the sum of Fifty 560 

Thousand Dollars ($50,000) to be added to the Fire Equipment and Apparatus Capital 561 

Reserve Fund previously established.  562 

Estimated tax impact of this article is $.08 per thousand.  563 

(Recommended by the Board of Selectmen:  5-0-0)  564 

(Recommended by the Budget Committee:   7-0-0) 565 

 566 

MOTION by Bruce Cleveland to place Special Warrant Article 10 on the ballot  567 

SECOND by Eric Olsen   568 

 569 

Bruce Cleveland gave an overview of the fund and that with matching grant funds that need to be 570 

in place prior to any purchases, the town has purchased a new ladder truck and ambulance.  571 

Every 5-7 years, there will be a vehicle that needs replacing and this is a lay away plan for that 572 

purpose.   573 

 574 

Tom Tombarello agreed and said this fund looks to the future. He gave the example of our police 575 

station that was funded through a capital reserve fund and the fact that the town now owes 576 

nothing on our police station unlike other neighboring towns that will be paying for their station 577 

over many years.   578 

 579 

Special Warrant Article 10 will be moved to the ballot as written.   580 

 581 

 582 

Special Warrant Article 11.  Shall the Town vote to raise and appropriate the sum of Four 583 

Thousand Six Hundred Twenty Five Dollars ($4,625) for treatment to control exotic 584 

aquatic species including invasive variable milfoil and fanwort in Phillips Pond.  Costs may 585 

be offset by grant funds.  This article is designated as a special warrant article by the Board 586 

of Selectmen.   587 

Estimated tax impact of this article is $.01 per thousand.  588 

(Recommended by the Board of Selectmen:  5-0-0)  589 

(Recommended by the Budget Committee:   7-0-0) 590 

 591 

MOTION by Darren Hudgins to place Special Warrant Article 11 on the ballot  592 

SECOND by Tom Tombarello  593 

 594 

Paula Gulla explained that for several years the town has been treating the exotic weeds in 595 

Phillips Pond.  In 2018 we funded about $44,000 for herbicide treatment and diving treatment. In 596 

2019, we again funded $28,000 for both herbicide treatment and diving, however, the diving was 597 

not needed.  Therefore, $7,875 was encumbered or carried over to lower this year’s costs.  This  598 
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year, New Hampshire Department of Environmental Services (NHDES) is suggesting diving 600 

only at a cost of $12,500. The encumbered funds have lowered that cost to $4,625.   601 

 602 

Nancy Kelly questioned if receiving state grant funds obligates the town to open the town beach 603 

to all the public, not just town residents. Ms. Kelly thought that happened in Hampstead.  604 

 605 

Paula Gulla stated she was unaware of that provision in the grant but would certainly contact the 606 

state to explore Ms. Kelly’s question.  607 

 608 

Tina Owens noted that other ponds have provisions that boats need to be washed and cleaned of 609 

weeds etc. prior to entering the pond and she asked if we had such requirements.  610 

 611 

Ben Sharpe stated there was signage to that effect.  612 

 613 

Brian Thomas asked a question regarding the boat ramp and parking.   614 

 615 

Paula Gulla could not speak to his question.   616 

 617 

Sue Reynolds asked what the Phillips Pond Association was doing regarding treatment to the 618 

pond and if they were providing funding.  619 

 620 

Paula Gulla stated they were pursuing another treatment method with the state that involved lake 621 

bottom mats.  This may be used in certain areas at the expense of the Pond Association.  622 

 623 

Warrant Article 11 will be moved to the ballot as written.  624 

 625 

 626 

Special Warrant Article 12.  Shall the Town vote to raise and appropriate the sum of Four 627 

Thousand Five Hundred Dollars ($4,500) for fireworks with a date and time to be 628 

determined by the Board of Selectmen.  This article is designated as a special warrant 629 

article by the Board of Selectmen.   630 

Estimated tax impact of this article is $.01 per thousand.  631 

(Recommended by the Board of Selectmen:         5-0-0)  632 

(Not Recommended by the Budget Committee:   3-4-0) 633 

 634 

MOTION by Darren Hudgins to place Special Warrant Article 12 on the ballot  635 

SECOND by Eric Olsen  636 

 637 

Darren Hudgins stated he is in favor of the warrant article and that the Board wanted to put this 638 

to warrant for one time this year since the budget didn’t pass.  639 

 640 

Diana True asked if this would be put back into the budget if approved.  641 

 642 

Lynne Blaisdell stated that future years could be put back into the budget by the Board of 643 

Selectmen if they so choose.  644 

 645 

Sue Reynolds stated she is not in favor of this warrant article.  646 

 647 

Special Warrant Article 12 will be moved to the ballot as written  648 
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Special Warrant Article 13.   Shall the Town vote to raise and appropriate the sum of Five 650 

Hundred Dollars ($500) to be added to the Stormwater Management Capital Reserve Fund 651 

previously established.   652 

Estimated tax impact of this article is less than $.01 per thousand.  653 

(Recommended by the Board of Selectmen:  5-0-0)  654 

(Recommended by the Budget Committee:   7-0-0) 655 

 656 

MOTION by Eric Olsen to place Special Warrant Article 13 on the ballot  657 

SECOND by Bruce Cleveland  658 

 659 

There was no discussion on Special Warrant Article 13.   660 

 661 

Special Warrant Article 13 will be moved to the ballot as written  662 

 663 

 664 

Special Warrant Article 14.  Shall the Town vote to establish a Capital Reserve Fund under 665 

the provisions of RSA 35:1 to be known as the Government Building  Capital Reserve Fund 666 

for the purpose of repair, maintenance and new construction of government buildings and 667 

to raise and appropriate the sum of Five Hundred Dollars ($500) towards this purpose, and 668 

to further appoint the Board of Selectmen as agents to expend from the fund.  669 

Estimated tax impact of this article is less than $.01 per thousand.  670 

(Recommended by the Board of Selectmen:  5-0-0)  671 

(Recommended by the Budget Committee:   7-0-0) 672 

 673 

MOTION by Eric Olsen to place Special Warrant Article 14 on the ballot  674 

SECOND by Tom Tombarello   675 

 676 

Eric Olsen stated he proposed this article because there have been issues in town buildings in the 677 

past such as the flooding at the library and issues to address with the Town Hall.  There are 678 

several town buildings to keep up and this article will save for the costs.  679 

 680 

Bruce Cleveland stated this is a savings.  681 

 682 

Bill Blanchard is in favor and asked who would govern the funds and if this was only for 683 

government buildings  684 

 685 

Eric Olsen stated it was his vision to put $25,000 – $50,000 aside to fund needed repairs.  686 

 687 

Steve Brown stated the Selectmen are faced with building decision each year and how to fund 688 

them.  689 

 690 

Chris True questioned whether these were capital items or maintenance items and if they were 691 

maintenance items, shouldn’t they be in the budget.  692 

 693 

Darren Hudgins noted the issues with the porch at the Town Hall and stated those repairs 694 

probably fall in a gray area.  695 

 696 

Chris True felt that repairs to the porch falls under maintenance and should be in the budget 697 

however capital improvements such as an addition would be a capital improvement.  698 
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 699 

Attorney Gorrow clarified that a capital reserve fund can be used for repair, maintenance etc. and 700 

that this is in the scope of what the law allows.  701 

 702 

Special Warrant Article 14 will be moved to the ballot as written.  703 

 704 

 705 

Special Warrant Article 15.  Shall the Town vote to raise and appropriate the sum of Seven 706 

Thousand Dollars ($7,000) to be added to the Old Home Day Celebration Expendable 707 

Trust Fund previously established.   708 

Estimated tax impact of this article is $.01 per thousand.  709 

(Recommended by the Board of Selectmen:  5-0-0)  710 

(Recommended by the Budget Committee:   6-1-0) 711 

 712 

MOTION by Tom Tombarello to place Special Warrant Article 15 on the ballot  713 

SECOND by Darren Hudgins    714 

 715 

Paula Gulla stated she was speaking as an Old Home Day Committee member and the warrant 716 

article failed last year.  She did research and found that the town has funded the Old Home Day 717 

celebration for at least the past 20 years whether it was run by a town committee or a group of 718 

residents.  The committee is seeking the answer from the voters as to whether they want to 719 

continue to fund this event and therefore the warrant article is on the ballot again this year.  720 

 721 

Special Warrant Article 15 will be moved to the ballot as written.  722 

 723 

 724 

Special Warrant Article 16.  Shall the Town vote to raise and appropriate the sum of One 725 

Thousand Five Hundred Dollars ($1,500) to support Southern Rockingham Coalition for 726 

Healthy Youth. If this warrant article passes, future appropriations will be included in the 727 

operating budget. This article is designated as a special warrant article by the Board of 728 

Selectmen.   729 

Estimated tax impact of this article is less than $.01 per thousand.  730 

(Recommended by the Board of Selectmen:  5-0-0)  731 

(Recommended by the Budget Committee:   6-1-0) 732 

 733 

MOTION by Tom Tombarello to place Special Warrant Article 16 on the ballot  734 

SECOND by Darren Hudgins    735 

 736 

Tom Tombarello stated this would fall under the Health and Human Services budget but the first 737 

year an organization asks for funding, the Selectmen put it as a warrant article.  Aurie Roy came 738 

to the Selectmen and asked initially for $6,000 in support and the Selectmen felt that since they 739 

had cut other service agencies due to the default budget, they could not support a request for 740 

$6,000.  Members of the organization agreed with the Selectmen and the amount was reduced to 741 

$1,500.   742 

 743 

Chris True asked if this article locks the Selectmen into $1,500 for this agency or does the Board 744 

have flexibility to raise or lower the amount at their discretion.   745 

 746 

Lynne Blaisdell stated this year the Selectmen would be locked into $1,500 if the article passes 747 

but in future years, this would be in the budget and the Selectmen would choose the amount.  748 
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John Kratz felt this was money well spent.  750 

 751 

Special Warrant Article 16 will be moved to the ballot as written  752 

 753 

 754 

Petitioned Warrant Article 17. Shall the Town vote to direct the Board of Selectmen to 755 

research the feasibility of entering into a long-term lease with a tower development 756 

company to construct a telecommunications tower on town property only within the 757 

existing Business District as delineated by Article 1, Part D Business District, Section 1, 758 

submitted by petition.  759 

(Recommended by the Board of Selectmen:   5-0-0)  760 

(Recommended by the Budget Committee:    7-0-0) 761 

 762 

MOTION by Steve Brown to place Petitioned Warrant Article 17 on the ballot 763 

SECOND by Darren Hudgins    764 

 765 

John Kratz asked if he saw a cell tower already on Main Street. 766 

 767 

David Solomon stated he was the petitioner and yes there is a tower on Main Street, but it is on 768 

private land.  He would like to start a committee to investigate this as a potential revenue source 769 

for the town.   770 

 771 

Alice Major stated the idea of a cell tower failed in 2016 and wondered how it would decrease 772 

taxes. 773 

 774 

David Solomon stated that 95% of the people in the room most likely have cell phones.  775 

 776 

Tina Owens stated that she supports Mr. Solomon and feels he is trying to control expenses.  777 

 778 

John Kratz asked how much revenue could be expected.  779 

 780 

David Solomon could not speculate until after the committee had done some research.  781 

 782 

Arlene Bassett stated she owns the property on Main Street that has the current cell tower and 783 

that only 2 carriers participate – ATT and Verizon.  They do not make a lot of revenue and other 784 

carriers have been contacted but are not interested.  With their arrangement, even if more carriers 785 

participate, the Bassetts do not receive any additional funds.  786 

 787 

Alice Major felt the Recreation and Library are the type of things that make Sandown our 788 

community and not a cell tower.  789 

 790 

David Solomon stated this article is advisory only.  791 

 792 

John Kratz stated no one is insinuating to get rid of any programs, the intent is to streamline and 793 

control costs.  794 

 795 

Petitioned Warrant Article 17 will move to the ballot as written.  796 

 797 

MOTION by Bruce Cleveland to restrict reconsideration on articles 3 through 16 798 
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 799 

SECOND by Steve Brown  800 

 801 

VOTE: MOTION to restrict reconsideration on articles 3 through 16 PASSED  802 

 803 

 804 

Petitioned Warrant Article 18.  Shall the Town vote to rescind RSA 41:14-a, which allows 805 

the Selectmen to sell land, buildings or both, submitted by petition.   806 

(Not Recommended by the Board of Selectmen:  1-4-0)  807 

(Not Recommended by the Budget Committee:   1-4-2) 808 

 809 

MOTION by Steve Brown to place Petitioned Warrant Article 18 on the ballot  810 

SECOND by Tom Tombarello    811 

 812 

David Solomon stated he was the petitioner and when town land is being sold, he feels the town 813 

should vote on it. He pointed out the process of going to the Planning Board, Conservation 814 

Commission and that 50 registered voters can petition to have the sale put on the warrant. He 815 

speculated that obtaining 50 signatures would be difficult and he felt people may not know the 816 

sale is taking place.  817 

 818 

Carroll Bassett stated he originally supported the Board selling town land but recently has 819 

changed his mind.  He isn’t sure how these small lots are getting approved for building and 820 

supports the warrant article with mixed feelings.  821 

 822 

John Kratz stated there should be system of checks and balances to avoid cronyism.  823 

 824 

Carroll Bassett pointed out the land can be sold at public auction as was done in the past.  825 

 826 

Darren Hudgins noted the controversy likely involved the sale of 10 Birch Drive.  The process 827 

was followed, and he said was sorry it didn’t work out the way people may have wanted.  To 828 

have any sale wait until town meeting will hinder someone purchasing property. These sales 829 

bring in tax revenue for the town.  830 

 831 

David Solomon agreed the Birch Drive was an example and that decision should have gone to 832 

the voters.  833 

 834 

Chris True agrees that selling land may be beneficial but not sold by the Selectmen.  Some of 835 

these are small lots abandoned and the tax revenue to the town is small in comparison to the cost 836 

of each student.  He feels the people should make the decision since some of these lots may 837 

remain as green space for the town.  838 

 839 

Bruce Cleveland stated the authority was given to the Selectmen by the voters in 2015.  There 840 

have been some scenarios that the public was not privy to that the Selectmen were not able to 841 

negotiate to closure that would have brought more money to the town.   842 

 843 

He suggested a sign could be posted on the lot being considered for sale if anyone else is 844 

interested.  He reiterated the process before any sale is complete which includes the Planning 845 

board recommendation, Conservation Commission recommendation, 2 public hearings and then 846 

a vote. If this article passes, each sale will have to wait until town meeting in March which could 847 

be almost a year in some cases.  848 
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 849 

Scott Bassett stated he voted against this and just doesn’t understand why the need to sell since 850 

these are off the tax roles and the decision should be in the hands of the voters.  851 

 852 

John Kratz clarified his point about checks and balances and felt there should be no public 853 

authority to sell public land.  854 

 855 

Darren Hudgins pointed out that 50 registered voters can stop the process and force the sale to go 856 

on the ballot.  857 

 858 

John Kratz stated he felt sole authority on the part of the Selectmen doesn’t look good. 859 

 860 

Tom Tombarello talked about the fact the Selectmen take this seriously and there is a multi-step 861 

process involved, including site walks, possible perk tests on the part of the potential buyer 862 

providing the proper insurance certificates are provided and that no ‘deals’ are being made.  863 

 864 

MOTION by Carroll Bassett to move the question  865 

SECOND by Dawn Nicolaisen  866 

 867 

VOTE: MOTION to move the question PASSED  868 

 869 

Petitioned Warrant Article 18 will move to the ballot as written  870 

 871 
The meeting ended at 12:01 pm. 872 
 873 
Respectfully submitted,  874 
 875 
 876 
Paula M. Gulla  877 
Recording Secretary  878 


